
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
MINUTES 

 
WEDNESDAY, MAY 1, 2013, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER SAM STARRITT 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

Hearing Officer Starritt convened the meeting at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were 
Hearing Officer Sam Starritt, Hearing Officer Mike Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, 
and Deputy City Clerk Debbie Kemp. 
 

II. APPLICATION FOR TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP 
 
 1. Donaldson Properties, LLC dba Junct’n Square Pizza, 119 N. 7th Street, Grand 
  Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant with Outdoor Dining Lease 
 
  Member:  Sara Donaldson, 1904 Whispering Circle, Henderson, NV 89012 
 
  Michael Richardson, general manager for Junct’n Square Pizza, was present. 
 
  Ms. Kemp advised that a report from CBI/FBI is pending. 
 

City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Kemp to describe for the record a little bit more 
about the transfer.  Ms. Kemp stated that the transfer of ownership is from 
Junct’n Square Pizza, LLC to Donaldson Properties, LLC and there is no 
change in members.  City Attorney Shaver asked if it is just a transfer of legal 
entities but the same natural persons.  Ms. Kemp said that is correct. 
 
There was no one present in opposition to the application. 
 
The application for transfer of ownership from Junct’n Square Pizza, LLC to 
Donaldson Properties, LLC dba Junct’n Square Pizza was found to be in order 
and approved.  

 
The agenda continued with Hearing Officer Michael Grattan at 2:07 p.m. 
 
III. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Thrifty Payless, Inc., dba Rite Aid #6258, 2992 F Road, Grand Junction, CO 
81504, 3.2% Beer Retail (Off Premises) 

 
  No one was present representing the applicant. 
 



The application for renewal for Thrifty Payless, Inc., dba Rite Aid #6258 was 
found to be in order and approved. 

 
2. Mighty Meng, LLC dba North Avenue Liquors, 807 North Avenue, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, Retail Liquor Store 
 
 Meng Truong, owner, was present. 
 
 Ms. Kemp reported that the applicant had disclosed a violation from September 

12, 2012 where a fine was paid in lieu of suspension. 
 
 The application for renewal for Mighty Meng, LLC dba North Avenue Liquors 

was found to be in order and approved. 
 
3. Crown Liquors of Western Colorado, Inc., dba Crown Liquors of Western 

Colorado, 2851 ½ North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Retail Liquor 
Store 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Crown Liquors of Western Colorado, Inc., dba 

Crown Liquors of Western Colorado was found to be in order and approved. 
 
4. Western Colorado Center for the Arts, Inc. dba Western Colorado Center for the 

Arts, 1803 N. 7th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Arts 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Western Colorado Center for the Arts, Inc. dba 

Western Colorado Center for the Arts was found to be in order and approved. 
 
5. D L K Enterprises, Inc. dba Brass Rail Lounge, 476 28 Road, Grand Junction, 

CO 81501, Tavern 
 

 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for renewal for D L K Enterprises, Inc. dba Brass Rail Lounge 
was found to be in order and approved. 

 
6. RLJ II – R Grand Junction Lessee, LLC White Lodging Services dba Residence 

Inn by Marriott Grand Junction, 767 Horizon Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81506, 
Tavern 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for renewal for RLJ II – R Grand Junction Lessee, LLC White 
Lodging Services dba Residence Inn by Marriott Grand Junction was found to 
be in order and approved. 

 
 



IV. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSE WITH OPTIONAL 
PREMISES  

 
1. Brightstar Golf Redlands Mesa, LLC dba The Golf Club at Redlands Mesa, 

2325 West Ridges Blvd, Grand Junction, CO 81507, Hotel and Restaurant with 
Five Optional Premises 

 
 Ms. Kemp reported that the Health Department found numerous violations and 

that once they receive required documentation from the applicant, they would 
have no objection to the renewal. 

 
 The application for renewal for Brightstar Golf Redlands Mesa, LLC dba The 

Golf Club at Redlands Mesa was continued until the May 15, 2013 Liquor and 
Beer Meeting. 

 
V. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE IN CORPORATE STRUCTURE 
 

1. Myths and Legends, Inc., dba Quincy Bar & Grill, 609 Main Street, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501, Tavern  

 
President/Vice President/Secretary/Treasurer:  William Lloyd, 218 Ouray 
Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501 

 
Remove President Adelle Lloyd  
 
No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
The application for change in corporate structure for Myths and Legends Inc., 
dba Quincy Bar & Grill was found to be in order and approved. 
 
William Lloyd, President/Vice President/Secretary/Treasurer of Myths and 
Legends, Inc., entered the room after the approval and was advised that the 
application was approved. 

 
VI. APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL EVENTS PERMIT 
 
 1. Grand Junction Downtown Association, Inc. 248 S. 4th Street, Grand Junction,  

 CO 81501, Downtown Grand Junction Art & Jazz Festival on May 10th from 
4:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m., May 11th from 10:00 a.m. to 11:00 p.m., and May 12th 
from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., on Main Street between 3rd and 6th Streets, Grand 
Junction, Malt and Vinous 

 
 Secretary of Org.: Diane Keliher, P.O. Box 1531, Grand Junction, CO 81502 

  Event Manager: George Rossman, P.O. Box 3735, Grand Junction, CO  
     81502 
 

Diane Keliher, Secretary of Org., and George Rossman, Event Manager, were 
present. 

 



City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Keliher and Ms. Rossman two documents and 
asked if either of them have any personal knowledge of the document marked 
with an “A” and asked them what the document is.  Ms. Rossman replied that 
they both have knowledge of the document which is a Special Events Permit 
Questionnaire. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked them to describe the event known as the Downtown 
Grand Junction Art & Jazz Festival as it refers to the questions on the 
questionnaire.  Ms. Rossman said that this year is the 25th anniversary for the 
Art and Jazz Festival, they hire security through Lonestar that mans all aspects 
of the entrances.  There is a meeting held when the security personnel arrive to 
go over details about the alcohol service, i.e. no alcohol can be brought in to the 
event and no alcohol can be taken out of the event.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
Ms. Rossman how they ensure that only people 21 years old or older consume 
the alcohol.  Ms. Rossman said that they have people at the ticket counter who 
check identification and wrist band those who are of age to drink.  The security 
personnel and staff walk around the beer and wine area and make sure that all 
persons who are drinking have a wrist band on. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked what is shown on the document marked with a “B”.  
Ms. Rossman stated that the x’s that are shown on the diagram are the cross 
streets that will be closed.  On Main Street, from 3rd Street to 6th Street will be 
the beer and wine area.  Security will be posted at all the cross streets.  Metal 
pedestrian barricades will be placed at the cross streets and breezeways.  
Security will remain at the event from ½ hour prior to the event and stay late 
after the event until the last person leaves. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked if there have ever been any problems with the event 
in the past 24 years.  Ms. Rossman said they have never had any problems. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked where the entrance and exit is on the diagram.  
Ms. Rossman said anywhere there is an x on the diagram, uniformed security 
will be posted and people can enter and exit.   
 
No one was present in opposition to the application. 
 

 Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record and found 
that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no grounds for 
denial of the issuance of the permit on the basis that it would be injurious to the 
public welfare because of the nature of the special event, its location within the 
community (which he noted that the area is frequently used for special events) 
or the failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable laws.  He found that the application for a special 
events permit submitted by Grand Junction Downtown Association was in order 
and approved it. 
 

  



2. Grand Junction Lodge No. 270, Loyal Order of Moose, 567 25 ½ Road, Grand  
 Junction, CO 81505, Maria Noriego’s Wedding on May 11, 2013 from 4:00 p.m. 

to 12:00 a.m., Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 
 
 Secty. of Org. and 
 Event Manager: Dennis J. Tobin, 2676 H Road, Grand Junction, CO 81506 
 
 Dennis Tobin, Secty. of Org., Event Manager, and Administrator of the Grand 

Junction Lodge No. 270, was present. 
 
 City Attorney Shaver asked if the City Clerk’s office is keeping track of the 

number of events and asked if they are within the statutory number allowed.  
Ms. Kemp answered yes to both questions. 

 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Tobin two documents and asked if he has 
personal knowledge of the event being applied for on May 11, 2013 at the 
Moose Lodge and if so, how.  Mr. Tobin said he does have knowledge about 
the event because he filled out the application.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. 
Tobin to describe the event for the Authority.  Mr. Tobin said that it is a wedding 
and they expect around 300 people.  There will be a reception and a dance.  
They will have dinner catered in.  There will be two bartenders.  There will be 
two uniformed Moose Lodge officers present for the entire event as well as two 
hired security people that are State certified.  City Attorney Shaver asked how 
the alcohol service will be controlled.  Mr. Tobin said they will use a hand stamp 
on the people who are of age to drink alcohol.  City Attorney Shaver asked who 
will be checking the identification.  Mr. Tobin said it will be the people at the 
door as well as the bartenders.  City Attorney Shaver asked if those people at 
the door will have received specific instructions from him or others pertaining to 
the alcohol service laws of the State of Colorado.  Mr. Tobin said yes. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Tobin if they have had similar types of events 
in the past and have they had any problems with them.  Mr. Tobin said they 
have had similar events with no problems. 
 
There was no one present in opposition to the application. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said that the nature of the event appears to be proper.  He 
noted that each of these types of events are stand-alone events.  He 
recommended approval of the special events permit. 
 

 Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record and found 
that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there is no evidence that 
the issuance of the permit would be injurious to the public welfare because of 
the nature of the special event (a wedding), its location within the community 
(which he noted that special events permits have been approved for these type 
of events in the past for the Moose Lodge), it is an appropriate place for a 
wedding, or the failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the 
event in compliance with applicable laws.  He found that the application for a 
special events permit submitted by Grand Junction Lodge No. 270, Loyal Order 
of Moose for Maria Noriego’s Wedding was in order and approved it. 



 3. Grand Junction Lodge No. 270, Loyal Order of Moose, 567 25 ½ Road, Grand  
 Junction, CO 81505, Isidera Herrera Birthday on May 25, 2013 from 4:00 p.m. 

to 12:00 a.m., Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 
 
 Secty. of Org. and 
 Event Manager: Dennis J. Tobin, 2676 H Road, Grand Junction, CO 81506 
   
 Dennis Tobin, Secty. of Org., Event Manager, and Administrator of the Grand 

Junction Lodge No. 270, was present. 
 
 No one was present in opposition to the application. 

 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Tobin two documents identified as “A”, a 
questionnaire, and “B”, a diagram designating the licensed premises, and asked 
him to describe his general understanding of the event.  Mr. Tobin said he has 
knowledge about the event because he filled out the application.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Mr. Tobin to describe the event for the Authority.  Mr. Tobin said 
that the event is what the Hispanics refer to as a Quinceanera.  It is a birthday 
celebration and they expect around 250 people.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
how the alcohol service will be controlled.  Hearing Officer Grattan said he is 
familiar with these type of events and they are aimed at underage persons, 
therefore he believes that precautions need to be taken even more so.  Mr. 
Tobin stated that they do pay particular attention to those events because it is 
not just alcohol that could create a problem.   
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Tobin to describe Exhibit “B”.  Mr. Tobin said 
that is the main hall, which is an 8,700 square feet dance floor.  There is a full 
bar, a kitchen (which will not be used because this is a catered event), access 
to four bathrooms, and five exits.  City Attorney Shaver asked if each of the 
exits and entrances will be monitored by some type of security.  Mr. Tobin said 
yes.  There will be two uniformed Moose Lodge officers present for the entire 
event as well as two hired security people that are State certified.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked how the appropriate age will be identified.  Mr. Tobin said they 
will use a hand stamp on the people who are of age to drink alcohol.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked who will be checking the identification.  Mr. Tobin said it 
will be the people at the door as well as the bartenders.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said this request is a bit of a concern because it is 
aimed at mostly 15 year olds.  He asked Mr. Tobin to further clarify how they 
will ensure that young, underage persons will not receive alcohol service.  Mr. 
Tobin said that identification will be required.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked 
when the identification will be checked.  Mr. Tobin said when they go to order a 
drink, the bartender will ask for identification for every person ordering alcohol.  
Mr. Tobin said that orders will not be taken at the tables. 

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record and found 

that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there is no evidence that 
the issuance of the permit would be injurious to the public welfare because of 
the nature of the special event, its location within the community (which he 
noted that the size of the dance floor continues to amaze him), and there was 



no failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable laws.  He found that the application for a special 
events permit submitted by Grand Junction Lodge No. 270, Loyal Order of 
Moose for Isidera Herrera Birthday was in order and approved it. 

 
4. Grand Junction Lodge No. 270, Loyal Order of Moose, 567 25 ½ Road, Grand  
 Junction, CO 81505, Rafael Herrera’s Wedding on May 18, 2013 from 4:00 p.m. 

to 12:00 a.m., Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 
 
 Secty. of Org. and 
 Event Manager: Dennis J. Tobin, 2676 H Road, Grand Junction, CO 81506 
 
 Dennis Tobin, Secty. of Org., Event Manager, and Administrator of the Grand 

Junction Lodge No. 270, was present. 
 

City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Tobin two documents identified as “A” and “B” 
and asked him if he has personal knowledge of the information as provided.  
Mr. Tobin said he does have knowledge about the event because he filled out 
the application.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Tobin to describe the nature of 
the information as it relates to the questions.  Mr. Tobin said that 275 people 
are expected at the event.  There will be a ten piece orchestra.  There will be 
two officers of the Moose Lodge as well as two hired security guards present.  
City Attorney Shaver asked if the alcohol service area is designated on Exhibit 
“B”.  Mr. Tobin said yes.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the security will be 
watching the ingress/egress areas to prevent alcohol from leaving that area.  
Mr. Tobin said yes.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Tobin if this event is 
different than those that have been held at the Lodge that they have had 
experience with.  Mr. Tobin said no.       

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record and found 

that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there is no evidence that 
the issuance of the permit would be injurious to the public welfare because of 
the nature of the special event, its location within the community, and there was 
no failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable laws.  He found that the application for a special 
events permit submitted by Grand Junction Lodge No. 270, Loyal Order of 
Moose for Rafael Herrera’s Wedding was in order and approved it. 

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan advised Mr. Tobin that if they are going to keep doing 

these types of events in the future, they may want to alter their licensing 
structure.  

 
5. Colorado West Pride, P.O. Box 1208, Grand Junction, CO 81502, Colorado 

West Pride Festival on May 19, 2013 from  9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. on the Street 
at the corner of 6th Street and White Avenue, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 

 
 Secretary of Org.: Mark Mathews, 1039 Lakeside Drive, Grand Junction, CO  
    81506 

  Event Manager: Jesse A. Daniels, 191 Turner Avenue, Whitewater, CO  
     81527 



Mark Matthews, Secretary of Org., and Jesse Daniels, Event Manager, were 
present. 

 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Matthews and Mr. Daniels two documents 
identified as “A” and “B” and asked them if they have personal knowledge of the 
information about the event.  Mr. Matthews and Mr. Daniels said they did 
because they filled out the application.  City Attorney Shaver asked them to 
describe the nature of the event that is being requested to be permitted.  Mr. 
Daniels said that it is a gay rights celebration celebrated on the street.  They 
expect about 550 attendees.  A 2,000 square foot area will be fenced and 
secured for the alcohol area.  City Attorney Shaver drew their attention to 
Exhibit “B” and asked them to describe it for the Authority.  Mr. Daniels said that 
it is the stage area for the entertainment.  City Attorney Shaver asked about the 
red line.  Mr. Daniels stated that is the fence line around the perimeter for the 
alcohol service area and there will be a security guard.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked them to describe how they will ensure that only persons of lawful age will 
be allowed alcohol.  Mr. Daniels said they will have two separate areas where 
that will be checked.  When alcohol tickets are purchased, they will have to 
present identification.  To enter into the fenced in area, they will have to present 
identification again and be wrist banded.  Underage persons will not be 
permitted into the fenced in area. 

 
 City Attorney Shaver asked how the number of 550 attendees was obtained.  

Mr. Daniels said that it is roughly the number of people they had last year.  City 
Attorney Shaver said that the questionnaire indicated that the event had not 
been held before.  Mr. Daniels said it has not been held outdoors.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked if there have been previous problems with the event held indoors.  
Mr. Daniels stated there had not. 

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan asked if tickets only would be used in the beverage 

area and not cash.  Mr. Daniels confirmed that to be correct.  Hearing Officer 
Grattan asked if beverages would be taken out of the fenced area.  Mr. Daniels 
said no. 

  
 No one was present in opposition to the application. 
 
 Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record and found 

that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there is no evidence that 
the issuance of the permit would be injurious to the public welfare because of 
the nature of the special event, its location within the community, and there was 
no failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable laws.  He found that the application for a special 
events permit submitted by Colorado West Pride for Colorado West Pride 
Festival was in order and approved it. 

 
  



6. The Avalon Theatre Foundation, Inc., 2135 N. 7th Street, Grand Junction, CO  
81501, West Slope Supper Club on May 9, 2013 from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m., 
located at 625 Colorado Avenue, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 
 

 Secty. of Org. and 
 Event Manager: Robin Brown, 2353 E Road, Grand Junction, CO 81507 
  
 Robin Brown, Secty. of Org. and Event Manager, was present. 
 

City Attorney Shaver and Hearing Officer Grattan inquired as to where the 
building is located in which the event is proposed to be held.  Ms. Brown 
explained that is the old Crossfit Red building that sits right across from 
Enstrom’s on 7th Street. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Brown two documents identified as “A” and 
“B” and asked her how she has knowledge of the event that is being proposed 
and to describe the nature of the event.  Ms. Brown advised that she organized 
the event.  It is an event that they hope to have every other month.  It is a food, 
wine, and different chefs.  It is an event to promote the Grand Valley as a food 
destination.  Different chefs are involved and people who grow and produce 
things in the Grand Valley.  All proceeds will go to the Avalon Theatre.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked for clarification whether it is a cocktail party or a supper 
club.  Ms. Brown said that they hope to graduate into sit down dinners.  The first 
one is just heavy appetizers and drinks.  City Attorney Shaver asked how they 
will ensure that no one under 21 will be served alcohol.  Ms. Brown said that no 
one under 21 will be allowed at the event.    
 

 No one was present in opposition to the application. 
 
 Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record and found 

that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there is no evidence that 
the issuance of the permit would be injurious to the public welfare because of 
the nature of the special event or its location within the community.  Because 
this is a first time event, there is no history one way or the other indicating 
whether or not there has been compliance with applicable laws.  He found that 
the application for a special events permit submitted by The Avalon Theatre 
Foundation, Inc. for West Slope Supper Club was in order and approved it. 

 
VII. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

Ms. Kemp introduced Maggie Fitzgerald with the Grand Junction Police 
Department who has taken over the Alcohol Server Responsibility Training due 
to Joe Patrick’s reassignment.  Ms. Fitzgerald advised that they are still figuring 
out what to do on the enforcement side of the job. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan addressed the concern regarding petitions.  He stated 
that his preference is to have someone present that has actually conducted or 
has personal knowledge of the survey to answer questions.  He is alright with 
Max Scott representing Oedipus because he is representing his professional 
organization.  Mr. Scott is the voice for the standard practice for that 



organization.  Hearing Officer Grattan is mostly concerned with hearsay 
situations. City Attorney Shaver also said that a professional organization like 
Oedipus always provides a written report that details the process.  Methodology 
and the process that was used to evaluate the survey are necessary. 

 
Ms. Kemp advised that a new application has just been received and on the 
acceptance letter, she indicated that a representative of the company and a 
person who conducted the survey should be present at the Hearing instead of 
just a representative of the company.  City Attorney Shaver and Hearing Officer 
Grattan said that would work. 

 
VIII. ADJOURNMENT 
   
  The meeting was adjourned at 3:07 p.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – May 15, 2013 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 


